LOWY INSTITUTE

Partnership of convenience: Ream Naval Base and the Cambodia– China convergence

ANALYSIS

RAHMAN YAACOB

December 2024

LOWY INSTITUTE

The Lowy Institute is an independent, nonpartisan international policy think tank. The Institute provides high-quality research and distinctive perspectives on the issues and trends shaping Australia's role in the world. Cover image: Cambodian navy personnel at Ream Naval Base on 26 July 2019 (Tang Chhin Sothy/AFP via Getty Images)

Lowy Institute Analyses are short papers analysing recent international trends and events and their policy implications.

Responsibility for the views, information, or advice expressed in this report is that of the author. The contents of this report do not necessarily reflect the views of the Lowy Institute.

Published 5 December 2024

31 Bligh Street Sydney NSW 2000

lowyinstitute.org +61 2 8238 9000

Version 2024-12-02.0

Contents

Key findings	4
Executive summary	5
Introduction	6
Fieldwork	7
Background	8
Upgrading Ream Naval Base	9
China's interests at Ream Naval Base	12
Ream Naval Base and Cambodia's security concerns	14
Growing Cambodia-China defence ties	16
Cambodia's next generation	19
Policy recommendations	20
Notes	22

Key findings

- It is unlikely that Ream Naval Base in Cambodia will be a Chinese military base or outpost such as the facility in Djibouti fully operated by the People's Liberation Army. However, China could gain preferential access to the base or use its facilities there to collect intelligence against other states.
- The Cambodia–China defence convergence is driven by differing motives. Cambodia seeks a partner to modernise its military so it can meet perceived security threats from Thailand and Vietnam, while China wants to expand its political influence and military reach in Southeast Asia.
- New political and military leadership in Cambodia offers Australia and other like-minded partners an opportunity to deepen defence relations with the kingdom to counter China's influence.

Executive summary

The development of Cambodia's Ream Naval Base has caused concern in the United States and elsewhere regarding its potential to become a Chinese military outpost. This concern is set to grow as the Chinese-supported upgrade of the base nears completion at the end of 2024. There can be little doubt that China is reinforcing its military presence and influence in Southeast Asia. Yet Western partners have often raised their concerns with Phnom Penh in a counterproductive way, failing to understand the factors motivating Cambodia to seek deeper defence ties with China.

By understanding Cambodia's threat perceptions and the influence of the kingdom's domestic politics on its defence and foreign policies, Western partners will be better able to balance China's influence in Cambodia. This paper analyses the factors leading Cambodia to seek closer defence relations with China, and specifically China's assistance to modernise Ream Naval Base, along with the access rights that may entail. Its findings are based on fieldwork and interviews conducted by the author in Cambodia and with officials from neighbouring countries in 2024.

Introduction

Cambodia's growing defence relations with China have caused concern among the United States, Australia, India, Japan, and others.¹ Of particular concern is China's involvement in upgrading Cambodia's Ream Naval Base, a project funded by China with construction works undertaken by Beijing firm China Metallurgical Group Corporation.²

Ream Naval Base is the only Royal Cambodian Navy (RCN) naval facility with direct access to the sea. The only other RCN base houses the Navy HQ and is located in the capital, Phnom Penh. Before the upgrading works began, Cambodian defence partners such as Japan, Russia, and the United States regularly used Ream Naval Base for joint military exercises with the RCN.³



Ream Naval Base within the context of Southeast Asia

Facing the Gulf of Thailand and located close to southern Vietnam, the base did not attract much global attention until 2019. In July of that year, *The Wall Street Journal* reported that China and Cambodia had signed a secret agreement allowing China's military to use Ream Naval Base.⁴ This new arrangement was of serious concern to the United States and its partners, as the base's location could give the People's Liberation Army Navy (PLAN) a foothold in the Gulf of Thailand and further reinforce China's military presence in Southeast Asia at the expense of the United States. $^{\rm 5}$

Suspicion surrounding China's intentions regarding the base contributed to the degrading of defence relations between the United States and Cambodia. In 2021, Cambodia refused the US Defence Attaché in Phnom Penh full access to the base.⁶ Despite Washington repeatedly raising concerns, Cambodia continued to engage China to upgrade the base. Construction works commenced in June 2022.⁷ In April 2024, satellite photos published by the Center for Strategic and International Studies confirmed that Chinese warships have been stationed almost continuously at the base since December 2023. These developments reinforced US suspicions that the PLA would gain exclusive use of a section of Ream Naval Base.⁸

Fieldwork

The findings of this Analysis draw heavily from fieldwork carried out by the author in Cambodia in May 2024, during which he met with and interviewed senior defence officials at the Cambodian Ministry of National Defence. The author was also permitted to visit Ream Naval Base, where he met the base's leadership group, including the Commander, Rear Admiral Mey Dina.

Interviews and conversations undertaken by the author during his visit, including with government officials, retired politicians, and members of non-government organisations working on strategic issues, enabled him to gain a broader assessment of Cambodia's threat perceptions and defence policy settings for this paper.

Other data are drawn from open-source materials and documents, along with interviews involving defence and intelligence officials from Thailand and Vietnam. The author is also grateful for the input provided by former and current naval and intelligence officials from other Southeast Asian countries. Most interviewees chose to remain anonymous due to the topic's sensitivity.

Background

Cambodia's history is marked by political instability, efforts at rebuilding, and the challenges of dealing with its traumatic past under the Khmer Rouge regime.

From the Cold War until 1999, the kingdom was in a continuous state of conflict. In 1975, the brutal Khmer Rouge regime took power after a bloody civil war. The kingdom was then invaded, and the Khmer Rouge ousted, by its larger neighbour, Vietnam, in December 1978. The Vietnamese military continued to occupy Cambodia until its withdrawal in 1989, as the Cold War drew to an end.

Even then, military conflict continued. The civil war between several rebel forces against the Vietnamese-installed government in Phnom Penh, which Hun Sen subsequently led as prime minister from 1985, continued until the Paris Peace Agreements between the warring parties in 1991. In 1993, Cambodia held its first free and fair elections since the Khmer Rouge era under the supervision of the United Nations. The elections resulted in a coalition government between the two main political factions: the Cambodian People's Party (CPP), led by Hun Sen, and the royalist FUNCINPEC party, led by Prince Norodom Ranariddh.

In 1997, Hun Sen secured power after overthrowing Prince Ranariddh in a coup. Complete peace returned to Cambodia only in 1999, when remnants of the Khmer Rouge rebel movement surrendered. More recently, between 2008 and 2011, Cambodia was locked in territorial land disputes with Thailand, leading to deadly military clashes.

With limited resources, and sandwiched between two larger and at times hostile neighbours, Cambodia has sought security under the aegis of China. As a result, Beijing has played an increasingly critical role in Cambodia's military modernisation.

Several factors have influenced the trajectory of this relationship. First, China is not Cambodia's immediate neighbour, and Beijing has no territorial disputes with Phnom Penh. Second, growing China–Cambodia defence ties have been driven by close links between the two countries' political and business elites, centred on former prime minister and current President of the Senate Hun Sen, who has ruled the country for nearly 40 years. Third, existing ties have been bolstered by Hun Sen's regular emphasis on the importance of China as a great power, describing it as Cambodia's "most trusted friend".⁹

Upgrading Ream Naval Base

The Royal Cambodian Armed Forces (RCAF) is undergoing a modernisation program primarily driven by Cambodia's threat perceptions towards its immediate neighbours, Thailand and Vietnam, and to support the development of Cambodia's marine resources. While the early phase of this modernisation program focused on the army, senior Cambodian government and defence officials emphasised the need for the RCN to be upgraded to defend the country's maritime border and interests while providing security conducive to developing marine resources.¹⁰



Thailand-Cambodia Overlapping Claims Area

Source: Lowy Institute

Maritime challenges from Thailand and Vietnam are the key elements driving Cambodia to modernise the RCN. Phnom Penh and Bangkok are contesting a maritime area of 27,000 square kilometres in the Gulf of Thailand, known as the Thailand–Cambodia Overlapping Claims Area (OCA). The OCA is believed to contain up to 11 trillion cubic feet of natural gas and 500 million barrels of oil.¹¹ Cambodia's main maritime concern regarding Vietnam is directed at the latter's illegal and unregulated fishing operations in Cambodian waters.¹²

The RCN is a small "brown water" naval force lacking the capability to maintain security even within Cambodia's small exclusive economic zone (EEZ). Although Cambodia has little capacity to protect its maritime domain, its "blue economy" accounts for an estimated 3.2 million jobs and contributed about US\$2.4 billion, more than 10 per cent, to Cambodia's gross domestic product (GDP) of US\$18 billion in 2015.¹³ In the long term, Cambodia also seeks to exploit contested oil and gas resources in the Gulf of Thailand, where it has discussed joint exploration with Thailand.

Taken together, Cambodia's sense of inferiority when compared to its more powerful Southeast Asian neighbours and its ambition to develop its marine resources have created a powerful incentive to seek assistance from China for both general military modernisation and in particular the development of its navy. In turn, Beijing may seek to harness Cambodia's reliance on China in defence matters to advance its military access and presence in Cambodia and Southeast Asia.

Cambodian military leaders see upgrading Ream Naval Base as vital to the RCN's modernisation agenda. The following table lists some of the construction and upgrading work China has undertaken at the base.¹⁴

Construction work	Status (as of June 2024)
Large dockyards to accommodate larger future Cambodian warships (Chinese Type 056 corvettes) and commercial ships currently using the Port of Sihanoukville	Ongoing
New pier to accommodate the same future Cambodian warships (Chinese Type 056 corvettes) and visiting foreign warships	Partially completed
Deepening water depth around the new pier from 2–3 metres to 8–11 metres	Completed
New command and control centre	Ongoing
Radar facilities to track Cambodia's air and maritime domain	Ongoing
Air defence system for Ream Naval Base	Ongoing
New medical facilities	Unknown

The installation of radars covering Cambodia's air and maritime domains is particularly important. These radars will enable the RCAF to enhance its maritime domain awareness, detect potential air and maritime threats, and protect commercial shipping calling at its port. While details of these radars are not available, Vietnamese officials suspect that the future Cambodian radar system could also track air activities up to and beyond Ho Chi Minh City in the southern part of Vietnam.¹⁵ In 2022, the RCAF also acquired a Chinese-made KS-1C surface-to-air missile system with a range of up to 50 kilometres.¹⁶

Another major project on the base is the construction of a new command and control centre enabling the RCN to track and communicate with its vessels operating further at sea. Besides boosting maritime domain awareness, the centre will allow the RCN to better conduct and coordinate naval operations.



Chinese Type 056 corvette at Ream Naval Base on 21 May 2024 (Author's own image)

A third major project is the construction of larger dockyards and a longer pier in deeper water. While major works by Chinese contractors on the pier have been completed, there are ongoing minor works, and the pier will be handed over to the RCN upon completion. The new pier aligns with the RCN's plan to acquire larger and more modern vessels to boost its operational capacity. The RCN first announced its intention to purchase modern warships in 2016.¹⁷ In September 2024, the Cambodian Ministry of National Defence announced that China would transfer two newly built Type 056 corvettes to the RCN.¹⁸ However, financing details remain unclear.¹⁹

China's interests at Ream Naval Base

Due to Phnom Penh's financial limitations, Beijing's support is critical for the Cambodian navy's modernisation program, particularly for the upgrading works at Ream Naval Base. However, Beijing's involvement in the project raises several issues that may have a broader impact on regional security dynamics. These include whether the base will fall under China's exclusive control, the extent to which it could be used for PLA Navy power projection, and whether it will impinge on the security of Thailand or Vietnam.

Exclusive control versus preferential access

China has sought to secure access to port facilities in various parts of the world to protect its sea lines of communication and project military power at greater distances.²⁰ By funding and providing the labour to upgrade Ream, China will likely gain some form of access to Ream Naval Base.²¹ But this could range anywhere from exclusive control to preferential access. China's PLA base in Djibouti is a prime example of the former, while the deep water port in Hambantota, Sri Lanka is an example of the latter.

In the case of Hambantota, China gained majority control of the port in 2017 through a 99-year lease to a Chinese firm, China Merchants Port Holdings, after Sri Lanka failed to repay its debt.²² The visit to Hambantota in 2022 by a Chinese-flagged ship, Yuan Wang 5, suspected of carrying out surveillance on Indian ports demonstrated how China could use its access to project military power into distant waters.²³

However, Hambantota also reflects China's less-than-firm grip on ports over which it does not have exclusive control. In 2024, reports surfaced that Sri Lanka refused to allow Chinese research vessels to visit its ports or operate within its EEZ for a year after pressure from India and the United States.²⁴

Power projection

It is likely that China's access to and control over Ream Naval Base will fall somewhere between Djibouti and Hambantota, similar to the preferential access afforded to Russia and the United States at Vietnam's Cam Ranh Bay and Singapore's Changi Naval Base, respectively.²⁵ In part, this may be

because Ream Naval Base is likely to be of limited strategic value to China as a means to project naval power in the South China Sea. The base's location in the Gulf of Thailand makes it less important than China's man-made islands in the South China Sea.²⁶

The waters surrounding Ream are too shallow for large warships such as aircraft carriers and supply ships, even after dredging works around the new pier. The new water depth of 8 to 11 metres around the pier is still insufficient for the PLAN's aircraft carriers and large supply vessels, which appear to have a draft of 10 to 12.5 metres.²⁷

Furthermore, Ream is only about 30 kilometres from Vietnam's resort island of Phu Quoc, where the Vietnam People's Navy maintains a facility from which Vietnamese forces could easily monitor Chinese naval operations at Ream. In the event of a military conflict over Taiwan or the South China Sea, the region's two most likely flashpoints, Ream Naval Base would be a less desirable location for Chinese warships than its existing outposts in the South China Sea, which are equipped to host combat aircraft and are armed with anti-ship and anti-aircraft missile systems.²⁸

Intelligence gathering

By contrast, the PLA could use Ream Naval Base as an intelligence-gathering post to monitor Vietnamese naval and air activities in the southern part of Vietnam using newly installed radar facilities. Furthermore, the RCN could share information with China, removing the need for PLA personnel to be deployed there.²⁹ A Vietnamese official pointed out that any Chinese personnel assisting in running new facilities at the base or maintaining Chinese-supplied warships could collect intelligence, thus negating the need to turn the base into a Chinese one.³⁰

Entrenching political influence in Cambodia

China has become an essential arms supplier and funding source for Cambodia's military modernisation efforts. As a result, Beijing expects to grow its political sway in Cambodia as part of an overall strategy to expand its influence in Southeast Asia.³¹ Cambodia has been more receptive than other Southeast Asian countries to increased cooperation with the PLA. While China has traditionally used economic means to expand its political influence, it has recently also increased defence engagements in Southeast Asia through military exercises and research exchanges, albeit starting from a low base compared to other major powers.³² The aid to upgrade the Ream Naval Base in that sense carries significant political value for China by helping entrench its influence in the kingdom.³³

Ream Naval Base and Cambodia's security concerns

On the demand side, Cambodia's military modernisation program, including the upgrading works at Ream Naval Base, is driven by an acute sense of vulnerability towards Thailand and Vietnam. This sentiment is widespread in the kingdom's diplomatic and defence circles, and even among government critics and opposition figures.³⁴ As one Cambodian defence official put it: "Thailand and Vietnam will take advantage of us if we are weak".³⁵

Thailand

Cambodia's territorial disputes with Thailand encompass contested land and maritime areas. Deadly military clashes between the two neighbours took place as recently as 2011 over land border disputes centred on the 900-year-old Preah Vihear temple as well as the Ta Moan and Ta Krabey temples.³⁶ All three temples are culturally and historically significant landmarks for both countries. Additionally, Cambodia still has unresolved territorial disputes with Thailand in the maritime domain — a potential flashpoint is the 27,000-square-kilometre overlapping claims area in the Gulf of Thailand.

While Cambodia and Thailand have publicly reaffirmed their diplomatic resolve to manage these border disputes, Phnom Penh sees its relations with Bangkok as overly beholden to Thailand's domestic politics. Thai politicians occasionally stir anti-Cambodian sentiment to gain political leverage domestically, causing Thailand to take a more provocative position against Cambodia regarding land and maritime disputes.³⁷

Vietnam

Cambodia also has land and maritime security concerns with Vietnam. The two countries' land border is more than 1,100 kilometres long, with 15–18 per cent of it still unsettled.³⁸ This ongoing border dispute, combined with a fraught history of Vietnamese military intervention in Cambodia, plays into strong anti-Vietnamese sentiments in Cambodian domestic politics. The presence of Vietnamese illegal immigrants in Cambodia has been a core campaign issue adopted by Cambodian opposition parties since 1993, when multi-party elections first occurred.³⁹

The unsettled land border with Vietnam has led to periodic clashes between Cambodian civilians and Vietnamese security forces.⁴⁰ According to Cambodian sources, Vietnamese troops have occasionally encroached and set up camps in disputed border areas, such as in the Cambodian province of Svay Rieng, located just across the border from Vietnam's Ho Chi Minh City.⁴¹

Vietnamese and Cambodian political leaders refrain from publicising these border clashes to avoid further inflaming domestic public opinion, especially in Cambodia. Given the anti-Vietnamese sentiment within the broader Cambodian population, the Cambodian government is concerned that local opposition groups could exploit the border dispute, turn the population against the government, and harm economic relations with Vietnam.⁴² However, anti-Vietnam sentiment has also been increasingly harnessed and cultivated by the ruling government under Hun Manet and his father Hun Sen to bolster the government's legitimacy.

Illegal and unregulated fishing by Vietnamese vessels is the main security concern in the maritime arena. Vietnamese fishing fleets have long fished in Cambodian waters, and the Cambodian navy has insufficient capabilities to deal with the issue.⁴³

Growing Cambodia–China defence ties

The Royal Cambodian Armed Forces (RCAF) is a modest force compared to its Thai and Vietnamese counterparts, operating obsolete equipment and assets. For instance, Thailand and Vietnam operate modern combat aircraft such as American-made F-16s, Swedish-built Gripens, and Russian Su-30MK2 Flankers. The RCAF has no modern combat aircraft. Figure 1 illustrates the quantitative disparity between the RCAF and its Thai and Vietnamese counterparts.



16 — Partnership of convenience

Thailand and Vietnam possess more capable surface warships too, with the latter fielding submarines. By contrast, the Royal Cambodian Navy's (RCN) few patrol boats are insufficient for protecting Cambodia's EEZ and maritime interests. At times, RCN personnel have conducted maritime patrols using civilian boats.⁴⁴ There are concerns among Cambodian defence officials that larger Thai warships could easily push RCN boats out of the disputed overlapping claims areas.⁴⁵

Furthermore, the RCN's boats are generally more than 30 years old and not equipped to operate far from the shore. Shore-to-ship communication is severely lacking, and maintenance is an issue because of the age of the RCN's boats and a lack of replacement parts. Ream Naval Base is not equipped to provide maintenance services to RCN boats. Thus, many of them are sent to shipyards in Malaysia and Vietnam for maintenance, which incurs high costs for the cash-strapped RCAF. To address this shortcoming, China is assisting in constructing a dockyard and repair facilities in Ream.⁴⁶

Financial constraints have also hampered efforts to modernise the RCAF. Since 2006, the Cambodian Ministry of National Defence has planned to set defence spending at 2.7 per cent of GDP. However, Cambodia has not been able to meet this target due to poor government financing and other development priorities. The country had the second-lowest per capita income in Southeast Asia in 2022 (US\$1,758), above only that of war-torn Myanmar. With 80 per cent of the annual defence budget going to salaries, little is left to acquire new platforms and equipment and to maintain current inventories.⁴⁷ Figure 2 illustrates the disparity of defence spending between Cambodia and its immediate neighbours.



Source: Author's compilation from various sources - IISS Military Balance various years and SIPRI

Growing Cambodia–China defence ties — 17

During the 2011 military clashes along the border with Thailand, Cambodia sought military aid from Vietnam, Hun Sen's one-time backer. Vietnam refused as it did not want to interfere in a border conflict between two Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN) states.⁴⁸ This incident prompted Cambodia to seek military aid elsewhere to strengthen its limited defence capabilities.⁴⁹ The United States was not a promising source for such aid, as Washington had halted it a year earlier after Phnom Penh deported a group of Uighurs back to China in December 2009.⁵⁰ Cambodia suspended its annual military exercise with the United States in 2017. A year later, Washington suspended all military assistance to Cambodia for the latter's "suppression of the political opposition".⁵¹ Military engagement with the United States continued to be minimal when Cambodia was the ASEAN chair in 2022.⁵²

Despite US consternation about Cambodia's authoritarian turn, Phnom Penh remains keen to push for renewed defence engagements with Washington as it sees the United States as a critical regional security player.⁵³ Between 2020 and June 2024, Cambodia conducted nine multilateral exercises involving the United States, and 15 bilateral or multilateral exercises involving China.⁵⁴ However, in the absence of other major partners, China remains Cambodia's best bet for the urgent task of modernising its military. China has no territorial disputes with Cambodia, and has offered military assistance no other foreign partner could match.⁵⁵ From 2018 to 2023, China accounted for more than 93 per cent of Cambodian military equipment imports (an estimated US\$117 million out of US\$126 million; see Figure 3).



18 — Partnership of convenience

Cambodia's next generation

Many Cambodians disagree with Hun Sen's pivot to China, especially given that the United States and Europe remain far more important export markets for Cambodian goods. They would like to see Cambodia maintain a balance in its foreign and defence policies and worry that its first-generation leaders, who emerged following the Khmer Rouge years and were shaped by military conflicts during the Cold War, are not managing relations with major powers effectively. "Vietnam is more sophisticated than Cambodia in balancing its relations with Washington and Beijing," one former senior government official commented.⁵⁶

However, Cambodia's increasingly authoritarian political system allows little opportunity for a decisive change in direction. Former Prime Minister Hun Sen continues to manage Cambodia's foreign and defence affairs from his position as President of the Senate despite the appointment of his son, Hun Manet, as prime minister. While the West Point-educated Hun Manet may have a different disposition to the outside world, Hun Sen effectively continues to rule the country through parallel power structures.⁵⁷

PLA officials have privately raised concerns that younger Cambodian political leaders led by Hun Manet may shift Cambodia's foreign policy away from China in the long run.⁵⁸ This is a possibility as the influence of first-generation leaders ebbs over time. Next-generation Cambodian leaders, many with a Western education, may decide to broaden Cambodia's diplomatic options and space.

Perceptions are shifting among Cambodian elites. According to surveys of regional elites by the Singapore-based Yusof Ishak Institute (ISEAS), an increasing number of Cambodian respondents are concerned about the impact on their country of China's growing regional political and strategic influence. There has also been a drop in the Cambodian respondents' favourable perception of China in recent years. When asked if ASEAN were forced to align itself with one of the strategic rivals, more than half of the Cambodian respondents in the 2023 and 2024 surveys indicated their preference for the United States over China.⁵⁹ Domestic public opinion would likely be unsupportive of a permanent or declared Chinese presence in Cambodia, which is also prohibited by the Cambodian constitution. If China were announced or revealed to be exercising unilateral control over parts of Ream Naval Base, there would be a risk of public protests against the government.⁶⁰

Policy recommendations

Chinese military aid to modernise Ream Naval Base is largely driven by Beijing's broader strategic objective to grow its influence in the kingdom and Southeast Asia. However, geographical limitations, a lack of strategic value, and domestic political constraints in Cambodia will present obstacles to any Chinese efforts to turn Ream into a military base fully under PLA control.

The following policy recommendations will allow Western partners to balance China's influence in Cambodia, albeit that any Cambodian recalibration will be gradual and likely limited to a more even hedging posture between the major powers.

- The United States and like-minded partners should offer closer security ties to Cambodia. This approach will afford Cambodia's next generation of leaders more options, especially as the influence of first-generation leaders ebbs away.
- Cambodia–US defence relations will likely remain low-key in the short to medium term, given Washington's traditional concerns over human rights issues in Cambodia. However, the United States should avoid taking punitive measures against Cambodia, which in the past have driven Cambodia to look for help from Beijing.
- Washington should seek to re-establish defence education programs and combined exercises, among other measures, with the RCAF.
- Australia and others, such as Japan, should maintain defence cooperation with Cambodia to fill the gap created by reduced Cambodia–US defence ties. Australia should focus its assistance on supporting Cambodia's military modernisation goals and maritime domain awareness capabilities.
- Australia has particular advantages in education. It should expand established programs in this field, including the Australian Command and Staff Course and the ASEAN–Australia Defence Postgraduate Scholarship Program. Targeted aid to young RCAF leaders will strengthen Australia– Cambodia defence relations in the long term as they rise through the ranks.
- External partners should engage Cambodia and read the drivers of its defence policy by first understanding the dynamics of its ties with Thailand and Vietnam, rather than exclusively through the prism of US–China competition.

• Investing in new track 1.5 or track 2 dialogues and developing greater connections between Cambodian and US or Australian think tanks would also help facilitate an improved understanding of Cambodia's interests and concerns.

Notes

- 1 "Cambodia, China Deny Naval Base Reports as Australia Voices Concern", *The Straits Times*, 8 June 2022, <u>https://www.straitstimes.com/asia/se-asia/cambodia-china-deny-naval-base-reports-as-australia-voices-concern</u>; Aaqib Hayat, "China Vessel Docked at Ream Naval Base: An Analysis", *South Asia Journal*, 5 May 2024, <u>https://southasiajournal.net/china-vessel-docked-at-ream-naval-base-an-analysis</u>; "Japan Concerned over Cambodia Naval Base Modernizing with Chinese Aid", _Kyodo News_, 21 June 2022, <u>https://english.kyodonews.net/news/2022/06/1335480f2f6f-japan-concerned-over-cambodia-naval-base-modernizing-with-chinese-aid.html</u>.
- 2 "China's Official Seaport Finance Dataset, 2000–2021", AidData, 25 July 2023, <u>https://</u>www.aiddata.org/data/chinas-official-seaport-finance-dataset-2000-2021.
- 3 "US, Royal Cambodian Forces Combine for Cooperation Afloat Readiness and Training Cambodia 2016", US Indo-Pacific Command, 31 October 2016, <u>https://www.pacom.mil/</u> Media/News/News-Article-View/Article/991646/us-royal-cambodian-forces-combine-forcooperation-afloat-readiness-and-training/; Sek Sophal, "Sanctions against Hun Sen Will Fail", *Bangkok Post*, 22 November 2017, <u>https://www.bangkokpost.com/world/1364835/</u> <u>sanctions-against-hun-sen-will-fail;</u> "Japanese Naval Vessels to Visit Cambodia Next Week", Xinhua News Agency, 6 February 2017, <u>http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2017-02/06/</u> c_136035768.htm.
- 4 Jeremy Page, Gordon Lubold, and Rob Taylor, "Deal for Naval Outpost in Cambodia Furthers China's Quest for Military Network: Use of Ream Naval Base would Help China's Military Project Power across a Broad Swath of Southeast Asia", *The Wall Street Journal*, 22 July 2019, <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/secret-deal-for-chinese-naval-outpost-incambodia-raises-u-s-fears-of-beijings-ambitions-11563732482?mod=e2tw.</u>
- 5 Sam Roggeveen, Director of the Lowy Institute's International Security Program, cited in: Helen Davidson, "Chinese Military to Have Exclusive Use of Parts of Cambodian Naval Base", *The Guardian*, 7 June 2022, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/jun/07/</u> chinese-military-to-have-exclusive-use-of-parts-of-cambodian-naval-base-ream-gulf-ofthailand.
- 6 "US Says Denied Full Access to Cambodia Naval Base During Visit", Reuters, 11 June 2021, https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/us-says-denied-full-access-cambodia-navalbase-during-visit-2021-06-11/.
- 7 Simone McCarthy, "China and Cambodia Break Ground at Naval Base in Show of 'Iron-Clad' Relations", CNN World, 9 June 2022, <u>https://edition.cnn.com/2022/06/09/asia/</u> china-cambodia-naval-base-military-intl-hnk/index.html.
- 8 "First Among Piers: Chinese Ships Settle in at Cambodia's Ream", Asia Maritime Transparency Initiative, 18 April 2024, <u>https://amti.csis.org/first-among-piers-chinese-ships-settle-in-at-cambodias-ream/;</u> "Cambodia Denies that China is Building Secret Facility at Ream Naval Base", Radio Free Asia, 7 June 2022, <u>https://www.rfa.org/english/news/cambodia/base-06072022155613.html</u>.

22 — Partnership of convenience

- 9 Kin Phea, "Cambodia–China Friendship Unbreakable", *China Daily*, 7 November 2022, https://www.chinadaily.com.cn/a/202211/07/WS6368ac0fa3105ca1f227480c.html.
- 10 Interview with Rear Admiral Mey Dina, Commander of Ream Naval Base, 21 May 2024; Conversation with Lt-General Suon Samnang, General Department of Policy and Foreign Affairs and Chairman of MCCG, Cambodia Ministry of National Defence, 20 May 2024; Interview with Cambodian Defence Official C, April 2024.
- 11 "Thailand Cambodia Overlapping Claims Area. Is a Settlement in Sight?," Australian-Thai Chamber of Commerce, 9 March 2023, <u>https://www.austchamthailand.com/thailand-</u>cambodia-overlapping-claims-area-is-a-settlement-in-sight/.
- 12 Interview with Rear Admiral Mey Dina, Commander of Ream Naval Base, 21 May 2024.
- 13 These figures represent the latest data available. See Kongchheng Poch and Sothea Oum, "Sustainable Blue Economy Development in Cambodia: Status, Challenges, and Priorities", Economic Research Institute for ASEAN and East Asia, August 2023, <u>https://www.eria.org/</u> research/sustainable-blue-economy-development-in-cambodia-status-challenges-andpriorities; World Bank, *Building a Blue Economy Roadmap for Cambodia*, (Washington, DC: World Bank, 2023), <u>https://documents1.worldbank.org/curated/en/099556207032341413/</u> pdf/IDU00eec67aa0872b04096088cd02fda633553f1.pdf; World Bank, GDP (constant 2015 US\$) — Cambodia, <u>https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/NY.GDP.MKTP.KD?</u> view=map.&locations=KH.
- 14 Various interviews with Cambodian Ministry of National Defence staff, RCAF and RCN officials, and Rear Admiral Mey Dina, Commander of Ream Naval Base, November 2023 June 2024. See also "Construction at Cambodia's Ream Picks Up Pace", Asia Maritime Transparency Initiative, 18 October 2022, <u>https://amti.csis.org/construction-at-cambodias-ream-picks-up-pace/</u>.
- 15 Interview with Vietnamese Defence Official A, 23 December 2023.
- 16 Interview with Rear Admiral Mey Dina, Commander of Ream Naval Base, 21 May 2024; "Cambodian Army Now Equipped with Chinese-Made KS-1C Kaishan-1C Air Defense System", *Global Defense News*, 19 September 2023, <u>https://armyrecognition.com/news/ army-news/2023/cambodian-army-now-equipped-with-chinese-made-ks-1c-kaishan-1c-airdefense-system; "SIPRI Arms Transfers Database: Cambodia", Stockholm International Peace Research Institute, <u>https://www.sipri.org/databases/armstransfers</u>.</u>
- 17 Hul Reaksmey, "Cambodia Requests Two Warships from China", *Voice of America*, 26 February 2016, <u>https://khmer.voanews.com/a/cambodia-requests-two-warships-from-china/3207797.html</u>.
- 18 Sopheng Cheang and David Rising, "Cambodia Says China Gifting 2 Warships as it Finishes Work Expanding Strategically Important Port", AP News, 4 September 2024, <u>https://apnews.com/article/china-cambodia-ream-warships-navy-port-e21dbae6bd</u> <u>1b9943f7bec8bbaa040da9</u>.
- 19 Interview with Rear Admiral Mey Dina, Commander of Ream Naval Base, 21 May 2024.
- 20 Christopher D. Yung and Ross Rustici, "*Not an Idea We Have to Shun*": *Chinese Overseas Basing Requirements in the 21st Century*", (Washington, DC: National Defense University

Press, 2021), https://ndupress.ndu.edu/Portals/68/Documents/stratperspective/china/ ChinaPerspectives-7.pdf.

- 21 US Department of Defense, *Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China, 2023, Annual Report to Congress,* October 2023, <u>https://media.defense.gov/2023/Oct/19/2003323409/-1/-1/1/2023-MILITARY-AND-SECURITY-DEVELOPMENTS-INVOLVING-THE-PEOPLES-REPUBLIC-OF-CHINA.PDF.</u>
- 22 Jonathan E. Hillman, "Game of Loans: How China Bought Hambantota", Center for Strategic and International Studies, 2 April 2018, <u>https://www.csis.org/analysis/gameloans-how-china-bought-hambantota</u>. See also Umesh Moramudali, "The Hambantota Port Deal: Myths and Realities", *The Diplomat*, 1 January 2020, <u>https://thediplomat.com/2020/</u> 01/the-hambantota-port-deal-myths-and-realities/.
- 23 Vincent Ni, "Chinese Navy Vessel Arrives at Sri Lanka Port to Security Concerns from India", *The Guardian*, 17 August 2022, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/aug/16/</u>chinese-navy-vessel-arrives-at-sri-lanka-port-to-security-concerns-from-india.
- 24 "Report: Sri Lanka Imposes One-Year Port Ban on Chinese Research Vessels", *The Maritime Executive*, 2 January 2024, <u>https://maritime-executive.com/article/report-sri-lanka-imposes-one-year-port-ban-on-chinese-research-vessels</u>.
- 25 On Russian access to Cam Ranh Bay, see Artyom Lukin, "Will a Russian Naval Base Appear in the South China Sea?", *East Asia Forum*, 2 November 2016, <u>https://eastasiaforum.org/</u>2016/11/02/will-a-russian-naval-base-appear-in-the-south-china-sea/. For US access to Singapore's Changi Naval Base, see Derek Grossman, "America's Indo-Pacific Alliances are Astonishingly Strong", RAND, 8 December 2023, <u>https://www.rand.org/pubs/commentary/</u>2023/12/americas-indo-pacific-alliances-are-astonishingly-strong.html.
- 26 "China has Fully Militarized Three Islands in South China Sea, US Admiral Says", The Guardian, 21 March 2022, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/mar/21/china-has-fully-militarized-three-islands-in-south-china-sea-us-admiral-says</u>. Also, conversations with a group of Vietnamese Defence Officials, November 2024.
- 27 Interview with Vietnamese Defence Official B, 14 June 2024; Peter W. Singer and Jeffrey Lin, "About Those Chinese Aircraft Carrier Pics: What We Know and What We Can Guess", Defense One, 5 August 2013, <u>https://www.defenseone.com/technology/2013/08/those-</u>chinese-aircraft-carrier-pics-what-we-know-what-we-can-guess-and-what-we-cant/68114/.
- 28 Interviews with Vietnamese Defence Officials A and B, 2023–24.
- 29 Interviews with former Cambodian Diplomat A, April-May 2024.
- 30 Interview with Vietnamese Defence Official B, 14 June 2024.
- 31 Interview with Cambodian Defence Official A, 3 June 2024.
- 32 Rahman Yaacob and Jack Sato, "Southeast Asia's Preferred Military Exercise Partner", *The Interpreter*, 29 February 2024, <u>https://www.lowyinstitute.org/the-interpreter/southeast-asia-s-preferred-military-exercise-partner;Interview</u> with Southeast Asian Defence Researcher A, 4 June 2024.

- 33 Interviews with former Cambodian Politician A, April–May 2024, and Cambodian Defence Official A, 3 June 2024.
- 34 Interviews with Cambodian Defence Official A and Defence Official C, Cambodian Academic A, and former Cambodian Diplomat A, May–June 2024. For a more detailed study of Cambodia's threat perceptions towards Thailand and Vietnam, see Chapter 4 of Chanborey Cheunboren, *Cambodia's China Strategy: Security Dilemmas of Embracing the Dragon*, 1st Edition(London: Routledge, 2021).
- 35 Interview with Cambodian Defence Official D, 20 June 2024.
- 36 "Thailand and Cambodia Resume Fighting along Border", BBC News, 25 April 2011, <u>https://</u>www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-pacific-13186843.
- 37 Interviews with former Cambodian Politician A, former Cambodian Diplomat A, and Cambodian Defence Official A, May–June 2024.
- 38 Conversation with a group of RCAF Generals, 21 May 2024. Interview with Vietnamese Defence Official A, 14 June 2024. The figure of 15 per cent was quoted by Vietnamese Defence Official A, while the RCAF cited 18 per cent. See also: Samban Chandara, "Cambodia, Vietnam to 'Finalise' All Borders", *The Phnom Penh Post*, 13 December 2023, https://www.phnompenhpost.com/national/kingdom-vietnam-to-finalise-all-borderlines.
- 39 Jing Jing Luo and Kheang Un, "The Roots of Cambodia's Actions against Illegal Vietnamese Immigrants", ISEAS Perspective, ISEAS Singapore, 11 August 2022, <u>https://www.iseas.edu.</u> sg/articles-commentaries/iseas-perspective/2022-81-the-roots-of-cambodias-actionsagainst-illegal-vietnamese-immigrants-by-jing-jing-luo-and-kheang-un/.
- 40 Interview with Cambodian Academic A, 11 June 2024. A Vietnamese military official confirmed the tense border situation: Interview with Vietnamese Defence Official B, 4 June 2024. See also Sok Khemara, "Opposition Delegation Clash with Vietnamese Border Security", 30 June 2015, *Voice of America*, <u>https://khmer.voanews.com/a/villagers-clash-with-vietnamese-border-security/2843037.html</u>.
- 41 Interview with Cambodian Academic A, 11 June 2024. See also: Kimkong Heng, "Cambodia–Vietnam Relations: Key Issues and the Way Forward", ISEAS Perspective, ISEAS Singapore, 12 April 2022, https://www.iseas.edu.sg/articles-commentaries/iseasperspective/2022-36-cambodia-vietnam-relations-key-issues-and-the-way-forward-bykimkong-heng/.
- 42 Kimkong Heng, "Cambodia–Vietnam Relations: Key Issues and the Way Forward", ISEAS Perspective, ISEAS Singapore, 12 April 2022, <u>https://www.iseas.edu.sg/articles-</u> commentaries/iseas-perspective/2022-36-cambodia-vietnam-relations-key-issues-and-theway-forward-by-kimkong-heng/. Interviews and conversations with Cambodian Defence Official B, May 2024, and Vietnamese Defence Officials A and B, June 2024.
- 43 Interview with Rear Admiral Mey Dina, Commander of Ream Naval Base, 21 May 2024.
- 44 Interview with Cambodian Defence Official A, 3 June 2024.
- 45 Conversation with Cambodian Defence Official B, 6 November 2023.

- 46 Interview with Rear Admiral Mey Dina, Commander of Ream Naval Base, 21 May 2024.
- 47 Discussion with Lt-General Suon Samnang, 20 May 2024.
- 48 Interviews with former Cambodian Diplomat A and Vietnamese Defence Official A, May-June 2024. According to former Cambodian Diplomat A, Vietnam offered to sell military supplies such as ammunition at "market" price, which Cambodia could not afford.
- 49 Various interviews with former Cambodian Politician A and former Cambodian Diplomat A, May 2024. Interviews with Vietnamese Defence Official B, June 2024.
- 50 "US Suspends Some Aid to Cambodia over Uighur Case", Reuters, 2 April 2010, <u>https://</u> www.reuters.com/article/idUSTRE63042W20100401/.
- 51 Thomas Lum, "Cambodia", Congressional Research Service, 23 October 2024, <u>https://</u> crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/IF/IF10238.
- 52 Conversation with Lt-General Suon Samnang, 20 May 2024.
- 53 Conversation with Lt-General Suon Samnang, 20 May 2024.
- 54 Susannah Patton, Jack Sato, Hervé Lemahieu, Asia Power Index 2023, (Sydney: Lowy Institute, 2023), <u>https://power.lowyinstitute.org/report/</u>.
- 55 Interviews with former Cambodian Politician A, April-May 2024.
- 56 Interviews with former Cambodian Politician A, April-May 2024.
- 57 Various interviews and conversations with former Cambodian Politician A, former Cambodian Diplomat A, and a group of Cambodian researchers, April–May 2024. See also David Hutt, "Hun Sen is Cambodia's De Facto FM", *Bangkok Post*, 14 June 2024, <u>https://</u> www.bangkokpost.com/opinion/opinion/2810799/hun-sen-is-cambodias-de-facto-fm.
- 58 Interviews with former Southeast Asian Politician A, July 2024.
- 59 The State of Southeast Asia: 2023 Survey Report, ISEAS Yusof Ishak Institute (ISEAS), https://www.iseas.edu.sg/centres/asean-studies-centre/state-of-southeast-asia-survey/thestate-of-southeast-asia-2023-survey-report-2/; The State of Southeast Asia: 2024 Survey Report, ISEAS — Yusof Ishak Institute (ISEAS), https://www.iseas.edu.sg/centres/aseanstudies-centre/state-of-southeast-asia-survey/the-state-of-southeast-asia-2024-surveyreport/.
- 60 Interview with Cambodian Academic A, 11 June 2024.

About the author



Dr Abdul **Rahman Yaacob** is a Research Fellow in the Southeast Asia Program at the Lowy Institute. His research interests include Southeast Asia's defence and security issues and the region's relations with major powers.

Before joining the Lowy Institute, Rahman completed a PhD at the National Security College, Australian National University. His dissertation examined Singapore's defence policy and analysed the broader strategic and security issues relating to ASEAN during the Cold War. During his PhD program and with two other project members, Rahman was a lead investigator on a project funded by a grant from the Australian Army Research Centre. The project focused on understanding Southeast Asian security concerns and explored the potential areas for closer defence cooperation between Australia and its northern neighbours. He was also an Academic Staff member and lectured in the ASEAN-Australia Defence Postgraduate Scholarship Program at the Strategic & Defence Studies Centre, ANU. From 2020 to 2023, he was a Teaching Fellow at the Australian Command and Staff Course, Australian War College.

Before commencing his PhD program, Rahman served nearly 18 years with the Government of Singapore. He held various command and staff postings in security-related areas and received several awards, including Ministerial Awards for Operational Excellence and a Commendation for the Rejection of Bribe.

LOWY INSTITUTE